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Dear Editor,

We have read with interest the letter by Dr. Huerta entitled 
“Inguinal Hernia Repair in Centers of Excellence” [1] dis-
cussing the recently published systematic review and meta-
analysis on robotic preperitoneal inguinal hernia repair 
(rTAPP) [2]. The review concluded that rTAPP for unilateral 
and bilateral inguinal hernia seem feasible, safe, and effec-
tive. Because of the limited number of patients (n = 1645), 
quality of included studies (observational), and the high het-
erogeneity for some of the considered outcomes, results need 
to be interpreted cautiously because the possible background 
bias [2, 3].

We thank you Dr. Huerta for his clarification and we 
totally agree because evidence data only support initial and 
relatively weak deductions. However, in our opinion, the 
conclusions of the review were misinterpreted and the title 
of the paper, “Is technology taking over?”, should be con-
sidered into a provocative standpoint and not as a definitive 
assumption. In addition, the study is a frequentist preva-
lence meta-analysis with no pairwise techniques compari-
son. Notably, a recently published Bayesian Network Meta-
analysis from out study group, including 51,037 patients (16 
studies), concluded that open, laparoscopic transabdominal 
preperitoneal, totally extraperitoneal, and robotic preperi-
toneal repair seem equivalent in the short-term [4]. In this 
perspective, it is unquestionable that the surgical manage-
ment of inguinal hernia is evolving and the effect of the 
adoption of innovative minimally invasive techniques, espe-
cially robotic, is promising. Compared to the centenary his-
tory of open inguinal hernia repair, the rTAPP is a relatively 

new technique that requires further validating well-designed 
trials.

Therefore, an individualized and patient-tailored 
approach is desirable in conjunction with the surgeon’s expe-
rience and expertise [5]. For all these reasons, we believe 
that in center of excellence the hernia surgeon should be 
polyhedral and possibly capable to master all these major 
surgical approaches for elective inguinal hernia repair.
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